
Village of Carol Stream 
BOARD MEETING 

AGENDA 
NOVEMBER 7, 2005 

All matters on the Agenda may be discussed, amended and acted upon 
 
 
A. ROLL CALL AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Presentation of Colors by 

Pack 190. 
 

B. MINUTES: Approval of the Minutes of the October 17, 2005 Meeting and 
Special Meetings of October 20-21, 2005.  

 
C. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & PUBLIC HEARINGS: 
 

1. Presentation by American Legion. 
 

2. Presentation to the American Red Cross on Behalf of Carol Stream 
Residents. 

 
D. SELECTION OF CONSENT AGENDA:   
 
E. BOARD AND COMMISSION REPORTS: 
 

1. PLAN COMMISSION 
 

a. #04307 – David Schonback, NE Corner of St. Charles Road and 
Morton Road 
Rezoning (Pre-annexation) 
CONTINUED TO 12/12/05 PLAN COMMISSION MEETING (4-0). 
Request to enter into a preannexation agreement for a new industrial 
building with connections to Village sewer and water systems. 
No Village Board action required. 
 

b. #05243 – The Sabo Group, Inc., 1022 Fountain View Drive 
Special Use – Restaurant with Bar and Outdoor Seating 
RECOMMEND APPROVAL SUBJECT TO CONDITIONS (4-0-1). 
Gary Avenue Corridor Review – Revised Plans 
APPROVED BY THE PC/ZBA SUBJECT TO CONDITIONS (4-0-1). 
Zoning approvals for a restaurant in the new commercial building on 
the west side of Fountain View Drive in the Fountains At Town 
Center. 
 

c. #05252 – Auto Zone, Inc., Lot 14 in Pasquinelli’s Army Trail Road 
Rezoning – B-2 to B-3 
RECOMMEND APPROVAL (5-0). 



Village of Carol Stream 
BOARD MEETING 

AGENDA 
NOVEMBER 7, 2005 

All matters on the Agenda may be discussed, amended and acted upon 
 

Planned Unit Development Plan – Final 
RECOMMEND APPROVAL SUBJECT TO CONDITIONS (5-0). 
Zoning approvals for a new commercial building on Army Trail Road 
west of Kuhn Road. 
 

F. OLD BUSINESS: 
 

G. STAFF REPORTS & RECOMMENDATIONS: 
 

1. Approval to Purchase an Investigative Vehicle. 
Police Department requests purchase authorization for a 2006 Dodge 
Caravan as part of the fleet replacement program. 
 

2. Aztec Drive Sanitary Sewer, Award of Contract for Kuhn Road Sanitary 
Abandonment. 
Engineering staff previously received quotes for the project in the fall of 
2004.  Problems have arisen with the two low contractors, therefore, staff 
recommends award of the third low quote in the amount of $8,000.00. 
 

3. Waiver of Bids and Award of Contract – 2005 Pipe Under Drain Project. 
Engineering staff recommends waiver of the bidding procedures and 
award of contracts for the project. 
 

4. Financial Assistance Request – Carol Stream Arts. 
Carol Stream Arts has submitted a request for $1,500 in funding 
assistance to support upcoming local arts programming. 
 

H. ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS: 
 

1. Ordinance No.   , Approving a Special Use Permit for a Restaurant 
with a Bar and Outdoor Seating in the B-2 District (1022 Fountain View Drive). 
See E1b. 
 

2. Ordinance No.   , Rezoning Property from B-2 General Retail 
District to B-3 Service District (Lot 14 Pasquinelli’s 2nd Resubdivision). 
See E1c. 
 

3. Ordinance No.   , Approving a Final Planned Unit Development 
(Lot Pasquinelli’s 2nd Resubdivision). 
See E1c. 
 



Village of Carol Stream 
BOARD MEETING 

AGENDA 
NOVEMBER 7, 2005 

All matters on the Agenda may be discussed, amended and acted upon 
 

4. Resolution No.   , Declaring Surplus Property Owned by the 
Village of Carol Stream. 
Request authorizing disposal of computer equipment that has been 
replaced. 
 

5. Resolution No.   , Supporting the Formation of a Local Youth 
Council. 
This resolution formalizes the Village Board’s support of the formation of 
a local Youth Council and also identifies by name a Board liaison as well 
as the appointment to the council of four (4) Glenbard North High School 
students. 
 

I. NEW BUSINESS: 
 

1. Request from William Shiner of The Shiner Group, LLC, for Relief From 
The Use Restrictions Placed on Lot 10 of Pasquinelli’s Central Park 
Subdivision. 
Consideration of a request that Lot 10 in Pasquinelli’s Central Park 
Subdivision, which is located between the 7-Eleven/Citgo and Amcore 
Bank, be released from the requirement that permits only sales tax 
generating uses to operate on the property. 
 

2. Request from D&R Technology, 400 Fullerton, for Approval of a 
Temporary Gravel Parking Lot. 
Consideration of a request for approval of a temporary gravel parking lot to 
alleviate the parking shortfall that occurs primarily at the time of shift 
change.  A permanent asphalt parking lot is expected to be constructed 
next year. 
 

3. Annual Statement of Revenues and Expenditures & Changes in Fund 
Balance (Carol Stream Public Library). 
 

4. DuPage County ZBA Case #5164-05:  Petition for a Conditional Use for 
Religious Institution. 
Consideration of the Village’s response to a request from DuPage County 
regarding a petition for conditional use for a religious institution on the 
5.66 acre property adjacent to Benjamin School. 



Village of Carol Stream 
BOARD MEETING 

AGENDA 
NOVEMBER 7, 2005 

All matters on the Agenda may be discussed, amended and acted upon 
 

 
J. PAYMENT OF BILLS: 
 

1. Regular Bills:   
 

2. Addendum Warrant:   
 
K. REPORT OF OFFICERS: 
 

1. Mayor:   
 

2. Trustees 
 

3. Clerk: 
 
L. EXECUTIVE SESSION:  
 

1. Collective Negotiating Matters. 
 
M. ADJOURNMENT: 
 

LAST ORDINANCE: 2005-10-57   LAST RESOLUTION:  2159 
 

NEXT ORDINANCE: 2005-11-58   NEXT RESOLUTION:  2160 
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REGULAR MEETING OF THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
Gregory J. Bielawski Municipal Center, Carol Stream, DuPage County, Illinois 
 
October 17, 2005 
 
Mayor Ross Ferraro called the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees to order at 8:00 p.m. 
and directed Village Clerk Jan Koester to call the roll. 
 
 Present: Mayor Ferraro, Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs and Fenner  
   & Shanahan 
 Absent: Deputy Clerk Progar 
 Also Present:  Village Manager Breinig, Assistant Village Manager Mellor, Attorney  
   Diamond and Village Clerk Koester 
 
Boy Scout Troop #98 presented the Colors and led those in attendance in the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  
 
MINUTES: 
 
Trustee McCarthy moved and Trustee Saverino made the second to approve the Minutes of the 
Meeting of October 3, 2005 as presented.   The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:     4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:     0  
 Abstain:   2 Trustees Fenner & Shanahan  
 
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION AND PUBLIC HEARINGS: 
 
Roger Jenisch made a presentation from the Illinois Arts Council giving a check for $11,480.00 
to the Village. 
Trustee Gieser read a Proclamation designating October 16 – 22, 2005 as Illinois Arts Week. 
Mayor  Ferraro noted that the Village has received an honorable mention from the Illinois Arts 
Council Foundation. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 
 
Trustee Shanahan moved and Trustee Fenner made the second to establish a Consent Agenda 
for this meeting.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:   6 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs, Fenner & Shanahan 
 Nays:    0 
 Absent:  0 
 
Trustee Fenner moved and Trustee Gieser made the second to put the following items on the 
Consent Agenda for this meeting.   The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:   6 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs, Fenner & Shanahan 
 Nays:    0 
 Absent:  0 
 

1. No Action Required: Duke Construction-Rezone-final Subdivision Plat 
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2. Spec. Use-Contractor’s Office & outdoor Activities-300 S.Main - Ord. 2005-10-56 
3. Approve purchase 3 squad laptops 
4. Rejection of Bids for Standby Pump-PW 
5. Ordinance 2005-10-57-Establish Stormwater Advisory Committee 
6. R. 2158: Accept public improvements- CS Corp. Center Subdiv. 
7. Appointments to Stormwater Commission 
8. Regular Bills, Addendum Warrant of Bills- Treasurer’s report 9/30/05 

 
 
Trustee McCarthy moved Trustee Stubbs made the second to approve the Consent Agenda for 
this meeting by omnibus vote.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:   6 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs, Fenner & Shanahan 
 Nays:    0 
 Absent:  0 
 
The following is a brief description of those items placed on the Consent Agenda for this 
meeting. 
 
Spec. Use-Contractor’s Office & outdoor Activities-300 S.Main - Ord. 2005-10-56: 
At their meeting on October 10, 2005, the Combined Plan Commission/Zoning Board of Appeals 
recommended approval of a special use permit for outdoor activities and operations and a 
contractor’s office and shop in accordance with staff recommendations.  The Board concurred 
with the recommendation and adopted Ordinance 2005-10-56, ANN ORDINANCE GRANTING 
A SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR A CONTRACTOR’S OFFICE AND SHOP, OUTDOOR 
ACTIVITIES AND OPERATIONS – (300 S. MAIN PLACE). 

 
Approve purchase 3 squad laptops: 
The Board waived the formal bidding process and  approved the purchase of 3 Mobile Data 
Computers for 3 new police squads through the State of Illinois state bid.  The total purchase 
amount of $11,796.00. 
 
Rejection of Bids for Standby Pump-PW: 
The Board approved the rejection of all three of the pump bids received and directed staff to 
rebid this project with revised specifications. 
 
Ordinance 2005-10-57-Establish Stormwater Advisory Committee: 
The Board adopted Ordinance 2005-10-57, AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING A 
STORMWATER ADVISORY COMMITTEE. 
 
R. 2158: Accept public improvements- CS Corp. Center Subdiv.: 
The Board adopted Resolution 2158, A RESOLUTION ACCEPTING PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS 
– (CAROL STREAM CORPORATE CENTER SUBDIVISION). 
 
Appointments to Stormwater Commission: 
The Board approved the following individuals to be named to the Stormwater Advisory 
Commission; 
Mike Holmgren  Accounting Network, Inc. 
Allen DuBose   Testing Service Corporation 
Mike Mayes   US Postal Service 
Milli Jones   College of DuPage 
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Hank Gmitro   School District 93 
Paul Arthurs   Wheaton Christian Center 
Pat Brushaber   The Patrick Group 
Tim Wilson   Ten Talents, Inc. 
Arnie Biondo   Carol Stream Park District 
Mary Anselmo   Colony Park 
Jim Farmer   432 Hiawatha Drive 
Mark Kirland   577 Bluff Street 
Dave Jedlicka   1069 Buckskin Lane 
Darrell Malcolm  536 Indianwood Drive 
 
Mr. Breinig said that there may be some replacements for some these members if time does not 
permit them to serve effectively and they will be brought back before the Board. 
 
 
Regular Bills, Addendum Warrant of Bills- Treasurer’s report 9/30/05: 
The Board approved the payment of the Regular Bills in the amount of $610,434.77. 
The Board approved the payment of the Addendum Warrant of Bills in the amount of 
$442,326.36. 
The Board received the Treasurer’s Report for month ending September 30, 2005. 
 
REGULAR MEETING: 
 
#05151 – Lakewood Homes, Inc., Fisher Farm Property, North Side of North 
Avenue West of Gary Avenue 

Rezoning (Upon Annexation) 
Special Use Permit – Planned Unit Development 
Planned Unit Development Plan – Preliminary 
Subdivision – Preliminary 
RECOMMEND APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS (4-3) 

Staff recommends the Village Board authorize negotiation of an annexation 
agreement.  No Village Board action necessary on the petitioner’s requests at this 
time. 
Trustee Saverino commented that he is concerned about the 4-3 vote by the Plan 
Commission.  He said that this needs to be looked into very closely and he is anxious to 
hear from the residents at the public hearing.   
Trustee Stubbs commented that he attended the Plan Commission meeting when this 
was discussed to hear the Commissioners opinions of this proposed development.  He 
said that his concerns are that this was intended to be a show case development for the 
Village and the proposed architecture do not reflect this.  Mr. Breinig stated that staff will 
be meeting with Lakewood to further refine the expectations and develop a process to 
address all of the concerns that have been raised.  Trustee Stubbs said that he concurs 
that a road that connects to Kuhn Road is a good idea and he has concerns about traffic 
from a Surrey Drive connection.  He concurs that he would like to see the 6 unit 
buildings made smaller as well. 
Trustee Fenner concurred with the issues raised by the other Trustees.  She stated that 
making the adjacent residents to this development as comfortable as possible should be 
our prime objective.  Esthetics are important, as is the roadway, but she feels that there 
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should be a commercial partner coming into this proposed development when it is 
presented to the Board so that the person that will develop the commercial portion 
agrees to what is put into the annexation agreement.  Trustee Fenner said that she 
would like to see a plan and know about potential tenants before this is approved.  
Trustee Gieser said that he would like to see the road connected to Kuhn Road 
because of its importance to the future development of the entire area.  Mr. Breinig 
asked if this would in addition to the Surrey Drive connection or in lieu of that 
connection.  He said that Lakewood does not have the property to make the connection 
to Kuhn Road.  They are agreeable to make the land available on their property so that 
as subsequent development happens to the west can connect, but at this moment in 
time, Lakewood has no control over the property to the west.  Staff is not against the 
idea, but realistically there is no way Lakewood could compel the road to be built and 
the Village would have to condemn the property to compel it to be built.  We can secure 
commitments from Lakewood and try to get money set aside for their share of the 
roadway on their property, but it is unrealistic to put into an annexation agreement a 
commitment for property that Lakewood does not own.   Trustee Gieser said that a 
developer cannot be expected to do something on property that they do not own, but we 
should be looking to the future. 
Trustee Stubbs said that Trustee Fenner made a good point about the commercial 
development.   
Jim Truesdell, Lakewood Homes commented that all of these issues were raised and 
discussed at the Plan Commission meeting and they hear the comments and the next 
step will be to contact staff to sit down and try to work through these issues. 
Dee Spink said that she is on the Plan Commission and she has tried to be quiet, but it 
was said that Lakewood Homes did not need Surrey Drive, they could live in their own 
existence with what they had, it was the Village that was asking them to put the street 
in, so therefore she is asking that the street not be considered and wait until we get the 
connectivity to Kuhn Road.  Mayor Ferraro asked how would there be connectivity to 
Kuhn Road when Lakewood does not own the property and what was being suggested?  
Mrs. Spink said that she is suggesting that when streets come available then you get it 
there.  She said that she is on the Plan Commission and that there is very little property 
left in the Village and they are looking to  the future, looking to go forward.  We know, 
that someday in the future it will be connected so why should there be a street 
connection to Surrey Drive which would put a lot of burden onto the property owners 
when Lakewood Homes has told us that they can have the property and develop it with 
the connection to Surrey Drive.  In response to the question she said that there could be 
two entrances onto North Avenue.  Mayor Ferraro said that if this is developed like that 
how do people that live there, or the Fire Department or kids going to school would have 
to go to North Avenue and then all the way around the development.  Mayor Ferraro 
asked if Mrs. Spink did not want the project and she replied that she wants the 
development, she just does not want the connection on Surrey Drive. 
Trustee Fenner moved and Trustee McCarthy made the second to direct staff to 
negotiate an annexation agreement and to bring it back to the Board for a public 
hearing.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 

DRAFT 4



10-17-2005 VB 

 Ayes:  6 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs, Fenner &’ 
    Shanahan 
 Nays:  0  
 Absent: 0 
 
A short recess was taken at this time. 
 
Resolution renewing the Residential Solid Waste Collection Franchise Agreement 
with Flood Brothers Disposal Co. & Amending Associated Provisions of the 
Franchise Agreement with the Village. 
 
Mr. Diamond said that he engaged in negotiations with Flood Brothers over the weekend of 
some additional items in regard to the contract.  He said that a number of Board members were 
concerned about the fact that the third, fourth and fifth year of the contract had an uncertain 
dollar amount in it.  In dealing with this issue, staff urged Flood Brothers to give a “not to exceed 
figure” for those years.  What is being presented is a proposal which basically says that the first 
two years will be as stated before and for the third, fourth and fifth year Flood Brothers will, 180 
days before the end of the second, third and fourth year submit to the Village a proposal for 
either on year or for three years .  Flood Brothers has agreed that this proposal will note exceed 
amounts in the second year, an increase in the third, fourth or fifth year in excess of 3.5 %.  This 
basically guarantees that their proposal will not be above 3.5%.  It could be below that figure as 
well.  Flood Brothers will have to provide some justification for the increase but if it is not more 
than the 3.5 % and there are drastic changes in the economy, the Village would have to 
approve the proposal.  The language in the contract says that Flood Brothers Disposal 
Company may propose an annual increase of less than 3.5 % but it shall limit its request to a 
maximum amount of 3.5%, which if reasonable justified by its proposal, the Village shall be 
obligated to accept.  The Village may not unreasonably reject the proposal equal to or less than 
3.5%.  Mr. Diamond said that this is an agreement for five years with pretty much fixed 
numbers, or not to exceed numbers for the last three years.   
Trustee Saverino said that he would have vote against the original proposal, but after studying 
this new proposal he believes that Flood Brothers have come through again and a 3.5% cap is 
commendable.  Trustee Saverino asked what the Village is paying the $40,000 that is to be paid 
every year and Mr. Breinig said that the Village is buying down the cost of the toters.  Mr. 
Breinig explained that this is the same amount of money that the Village has been putting into 
the contract annually now.  For the last several years, the Village has been taking money from 
the proceeds of what is received from the  recycling facility on Fullerton Avenue and have been 
pumping it back into the program.  Every year for the past several years we have taken the rate 
and frozen it at the prior year rate by putting that money into a payment to Flood Brothers at the 
beginning of each calendar year so for purposes of comparison, if the price went up 50 cents a 
month, the Village could be paying that amount, leaving the resident with the prior year rate.  It 
was stated that if would be possible that the large toters will encourage people to recycle more 
than currently and that could possibly increase the proceeds from the recycling facility.  Mr. 
Breinig also stated that the container have lids which will make for less fly away trash on pick up 
days as well. 
Trustee Gieser asked what the increases would be from year to year and Mr. Oakley said that 
from this year to 2006 is 4.6%, 2006 to 2007 is 3% and it would up to 3.5% for the years after 
that. 
Trustee Shanahan asked what happens if they can’t do it for 3.5% and Mr. Diamond said that 
they are obligated to do the contract for a 3.5% increase.   Mr. Breinig said that staff did offer 
Flood Brothers the opportunity if they were uncomfortable with having to fix the third, fourth and 
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fifth years on a two year agreement, in which case, both parties get the benefit of the bargain, 
we have a known price and they have a known contract.  The direction we got was to get as 
specific as possible and as defined as possible and this is the number that was arrived at.   
Trustee Stubbs said that since the initial increase is the biggest, 4.6% for the current year, 3% 
for the second year , he would like to defer the toter program for another year until the total 
increase is 3%.  Mr. Breinig said that there is a five year amortization schedule and the Village 
would have to come up with more money, or we would have to discuss this further since it does 
not appear that the numbers could be shuffled.  Flood Brothers has provided the debt schedule, 
which is a very open stance on their part, to us it looks like a reasonable debt schedule and 
makes sense.  If you shift it to a four year program, the cost of the toters go up on an annual 
basis.  Trustee Stubbs said that he appreciates that there are caps on subsequent years, but 
having a five year contract is a pretty significant period of time without any other service 
measurements.   
Trustee Shanahan moved to adopt Resolution 2159, A RESOLUTION  RENEWING THE 
RESIDENTIAL SOLID WASTE COLLECTION FRANCHISE AGREEMENT WITH FLOOD 
BROTHERS DISPOSAL COMPANY AND AMENDING ASSOCIATED PROVISIONS OF THE 
FRANCHISE AGREEMENT WITH THE VILLAGE AND TO INCLUDE ATTACHMENT #1.  
Trustee McCarthy made the second.   The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs & Shanahan 
 Nays;  0 
 Abstain: 1 Trustee Fenner 
 Absent: 0 
 
REPORT OF OFFICERS: 
Mayor Ferraro said that he will be in town for the next six weeks.  He was at the US Conference 
of Mayors Public Safety Meeting.  He said that he has not decided whether to accept 
appointments to a couple of committee of the conference.   Mayor Ferraro commented that if 
any Trustee has questions regarding expenses he would appreciate being contacted directly 
before any statements are made.  Mayor Ferraro reminded the Board of the Business 
Appreciation Luncheon on Wednesday, October 19th and the Board Retreat on Thursday at 5:00 
pm and Friday afternoon at 4:30 pm. 
Trustee McCarthy said that he has met a number of times with Mallory Reddinger, Ashley 
Crusello, Sean Marcucci and Eric Booth in regard to the Youth Council.  These students are 
very interested in getting this Council going and are coming up with great ideas for assistance 
such as helping families in need, have fund raisers, do a youth voter registration, visiting with 
grade school kids to talk to them about street safety and internet safety.  Mayor Ferraro asked 
the other Trustees if they have any problems with having this be an on-going activity.  Everyone 
concurred that they are in support of this program.  Trustee McCarthy said that he is proposing 
that the Board formally recognize them as a Youth Council.   
Trustee Saverino said that it is fantastic that the Board is finding a way to work with the youth in 
the Village.   
Trustee Fenner said that she agrees that the Youth Council is a great idea and only regrets that 
she did not think of it.  On Wednesday Trustee Fenner said that she was honored to attend the 
presentation from the Illinois Arts Council.  She noted that there were ten checks presented, 
nine went to Addison and one came to Carol Stream.  These programs need to be expanded so 
that the Village can get these grant dollars that are available every year..   
Trustee Shanahan said that it is wonderful that young people are willing to get involved. 
Trustee Stubbs said that he commends the actions of the Illinois Arts Council.  He said that the 
youth aspect of things are pretty important and to get them involved in the municipal aspects of 
the place where they live is good.  He said that he feels that Trustees have a right to question if 
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they need additional information and he thinks they have that right and they have the right to 
look at total costs for any expenditure. 
Trustee Gieser reported that the Carol Stream Arts group is increasing programming and 
developing new programming and hopes to become a much more viable entity in the Village. 
They will be participating in Illinois Arts week events next year as well as other Arts 
programming throughout.   He thanked the youth council members for participating in their 
program.  Trustee Gieser congratulated the Chicago White Sox for their American League 
Championship and wished them luck in the World Series.   
Village Clerk Koester commended the two rookie trustees for their success with the Youth 
Council and the Arts Council and  said that she is looking forward to Saturday night.   
Trustee Shanahan moved and Trustee Fenner made the second to adjourn.   The results of 
the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  6 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs, Fenner & 
    Shanahan 
 Nays:  0  
 Absent: 0 
     
 
 
      FOR THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
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Regular Meeting-Plan Commission/Zoning Board Of Appeals 
Gregory J. Bielawski Municipal Center, Carol Stream, DuPage County, Illinois 
 
 
Monday, October 24 
 
ALL MATTERS ON THE AGENDA MAY BE DISCUSSED, AMENDED AND ACTED UPON 
 
Chairman John Bentz called the Regular Meeting of the Combined Plan Commission/ Board of 
Appeals to order at 7:45 p.m. and directed Recording Secretary Wynne Progar to call the roll. 
 
 Present: Commissioners Weiss, Michaelsen, Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Absent: Commissioner Vora, Spink and Hundhausen 
 Also Present: Village Planner Don Bastian and Recording Secretary Progar 
 
MINUTES: October 10, 2005 
Commissioner Sutenbach said that he believes that there is a scrivener’s error on page 19, 
duplicating his remarks and asked that the second sentence of his comments be removed. 
Commissioner Weiss moved and Commissioner Sutenbach made the second to approve the 
Minutes of the Meeting of October 10, 2005 as amended.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Commissioners Weiss, Michaelsen, Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 3 Commissioners Vora, Spink, and Hundhausen 
 
PUBLIC HEARING: 
 
#04307: David Schonback, NE corner of St. Charles Road and Morton Road 
  Rezoning (Preannexation) 
   Continued from 8/8/05 meeting 
 
Mr. Bastian stated that the petitioner is present and would like to speak to the Commission. 
Richard Schultz, 130 W. Lake Street, Ste. 6, Bloomingdale, IL was sworn in as a witness. 
He explained that this project had to meet both the Villages’ Planning Department and 
Engineering Department and DuPage County’s Engineering and Planning Department.  The 
County is actually issuing the permit, but the pre-annexation is with Carol Stream.  DuPage 
County wanted to have planning and development plans and Carol Stream wanted to re-
subdivide the property which did happen.  Wayne Township and the County had to approve 
streets.  There is a meeting this Wednesday to get pre-approval from the County and Bill 
Cleveland of CS engineering will not sign off of this project until there is a letter from DPC 
saying that the engineering has been approved.   
Chairman Bentz noted that staff is recommending a continuance to January 23, 2006 and Mr. 
Schultz said that he would like this to be continued to December 12th since he will be able to 
make the submittal next week.   
Mr. Bastian stated that it is the Plan Commission’s prerogative to continue this matter to 
whatever date they feel is most appropriate.  This matter has been continued six times dating 
back to almost a year ago.  The last time the Village sent out a review letter, July 11th and there 
has not been a re-submittal since that date.  The reason for staff to suggest January 23rd is 
because this has been continued so many times that they are not convinced that anything is 
going to be forthcoming soon.  Mr. Shultz said that they did not reply to the July 11th letter was 
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that there had not been any approvals from County at that time. 
Commissioner Sutenbach asked if staff has reviewed any part of the plan in the last year or so, 
and Mr. Bastian said that the initial submittal was reviewed in November of 2004, and sent out a 
commentary letter.  There has never been a staff report presented to the Commission.  Mr. 
Bastian said that currently a public hearing notice will not be published until staff is convinced 
that the plans are adequate in detail to bring it forward. 
Commissioner Sutenbach asked what the deadline would be for this to be presented to the  
Combined Board and Mr. Bastian said that it would have to be next Tuesday, November 1st.  
Commissioner Weiss asked where the property is located and it was stated that it is at Morton 
Road and St. Charles Road, south of Brian’s Steakhouse.  Mr. Bastian said that this property is 
not in the Village, however it is within our planning area and it does have the possibility of being 
served by Village sewer and water.  As a part of that process, the developer comes to the 
Village to ask for zoning at the time of annexation as one of the components of the pre-
annexation agreement and there has to be a public hearing before the Plan Commission to 
determine what that zoning will be at the time the property is annexed.  Through that process 
they will present their plans for development of the property and staff will do the customary 
Village review just as if the property was in the Village and the Commission will make the 
recommendation for the appropriate zoning and it will move forward through the standard pre-
annexation agreement negotiations and on to the Village Board.   
Commissioner Sutenbach asked the impact of continuing this to January 23rd and Mr. Schultz 
said that the owner has to close on the property and there is an exchange property which will 
loose a lot of money if he doesn’t get it approved soon. It was determined that they are looking 
for a decision during this calendar year. 
There were no comments or questions from those in attendance at the call for public hearing.  
Chairman Bentz said that he understands why staff would suggest a later date since this matter 
has been continued so many times, but if the petitioner is confident that this can be done in a 
time frame for the December 12th meeting, he would support the continuance to that date.   
Commissioner Michaelsen moved and Commissioner Sutenbach made the second to continue 
this matter to the meeting of December 12, 2005 meeting.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Commissioners Weiss, Michaelsen, Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 3 Commissioners Vora, Spink, and Hundhausen 
 
 
#05243: The Sabo Group, Inc., 1022 Fountain View Drive  
  Special Use – Restaurant with Bar and Outdoor Seating 
            Gary Avenue Corridor Review -  Revised Plans 
  
Robert, Chris Sabalaskey 1017 Oakwood Drive and Jim Sabalaskey 668 Paxton Place were 
sworn in as witnesses in this matter.   Robert Sabalaskey said their request is for a special use 
permit for a restaurant and bar with an outdoor eating area at the new Fountains at Town 
Center development.  This will be at the end of the west building on the corner lot. 
There  were no comments or questions from those in attendance at the call for public hearing. 
Mr. Bastian said that Robert Sabalaskey of The Sabo Group is requesting Special Use approval to 
operate a restaurant with a bar and an outdoor seating area, and Gary Avenue Corridor Review for 
the improvements associated with the proposed outdoor patio seating area.  The restaurant, which 
is planned to be named “Flip Flops Tiki Bar and Grill” would be a Caribbean-themed restaurant 
that would include an indoor bar and an outdoor patio seating area for use during the warm 
weather months.  The approximate 3,000 square foot restaurant would occupy the southernmost 
tenant space in the 12,750 square foot west commercial building in the Fountains at Town Center 
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commercial development.  The restaurant location within the overall commercial development is 
shown on Exhibit A.  To allow the restaurant with a bar and an outdoor patio, and to facilitate the 
review of the changes to the approved Gary Avenue Corridor plans that will result from the 
construction of the outdoor patio area, the petitioner has filed the necessary plans and applications 
for a Special Use Permit and for Gary Avenue Corridor Review. 
 
Background: 
As stated, the Special Use requests are for a restaurant with a bar and for an outdoor seating 
area.  In the past, the restaurant operation itself would have required Special Use approval; 
however, as you may recall, in August of this year, the Village Board approved a Zoning Code 
text amendment that re-classified a restaurant as a permitted use in the B-2 Zoning District.  
The text amendment also clarified the specific uses sometimes associated with a restaurant 
operation that do require Special Use approval, which include a bar and an outdoor seating 
area.  These two aspects of the applicant’s proposed business will be evaluated in the Special 
Use section of this report. 
 
As indicated in the applicant’s cover letter, Flip Flops Tiki Bar and Grill is intended to provide a 
relaxed tropical atmosphere similar to the themes that have been established in area 
restaurants such as Cheeseburger in Paradise (Downers Grove), Bahama Breeze 
(Schaumburg) and Key Wester (Naperville).  The restaurant is proposed to be open from 11:00 
a.m. to 1:00 a.m. Monday through Thursday, 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 a.m. Saturday, and 10:00 a.m. 
to 12:00 a.m. on Sunday.  The cover letter indicates that traditional bar food and appetizers as 
well as seasonal food and drink specials will be offered, and that live entertainment may be 
offered on weekends.  The floor plan (Exhibit C) indicates seating for up to 95 customers inside 
the restaurant (including the bar), with additional outdoor seating on the patio for 43 customers, 
as shown on the revised landscape plan (Exhibit D-1).  As a note, these customer seating 
counts differ slightly from the counts provided in the cover letter, and in a discussion with the 
applicant, it was learned that the reason for the discrepancy is that a few tables near the 
northeast corner of the restaurant will be eliminated to make room for a few video and bar 
games, such as golf and darts.   
 
Another background item requiring mention involves the issue of parking.  During the review 
and approval of the commercial portion of the Fountains at Town Center development, there 
was significant discussion and some concern regarding the adequacy of parking for the 
commercial buildings.  To address this concern, the Final PUD Plan includes a note indicating 
that the Village will closely monitor the number of parking intensive-uses that propose to occupy 
space in the commercial buildings, so as to try to avoid a parking problem in the future.  It is 
also worth noting that toward the very end of the review of the Fountains project, the parking lot 
on the west side of the west commercial building was expanded from 10 spaces to 30 spaces, 
as seen on the overall commercial area site plan (Exhibit A).  These spaces should be 
particularly useful for patrons of the proposed restaurant.   
 
The Zoning Code requires 129 parking spaces for the overall commercial area based upon the 
ultimate expected construction of 32,317 square feet of building space.  For shopping centers, 
which this area is considered for the purpose of determining required parking, the number of 
required parking spaces begins to increase once the percentage of food service uses exceeds 
10% of the floor area of the entire development.  The proposed 3,000 square foot restaurant 
represents approximately 10% of the total area of the commercial development.  As such, staff 
is not concerned with the adequacy of parking at this time, which should be expected since this 
use is the first known business planning to occupy space in the commercial development.  Staff 
will continue to monitor parking within this development as other uses approach the Village to 
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inquire into occupying space in the buildings.   
 
The two Special Uses that the applicant is requesting in association with the restaurant operation 
are for the restaurant to have a bar, and for there to be an outdoor patio seating area.  With 
respect to the bar operation, planning staff does not have any concerns, as a bar component 
seems appropriate for the type and location of the proposed restaurant.  The cover letter mentions 
that live entertainment will occasionally be offered in the restaurant, and staff’s only recommended 
condition in this regard is that no live entertainment be permitted outside of the building, unless 
separate approval for outdoor music amplification is received from the Village’s Administration 
Department.   Our only other comment about the bar operation is that the applicant will of course 
be required to obtain the proper liquor license, which will be processed through the Village Clerk’s 
office.   
 
With respect to the request for an outdoor patio seating area, staff has identified a few issues that 
have the potential to be problematic.  (As a note, aesthetic considerations related to the patio 
construction will be discussed in the Gary Avenue Corridor Review section of this report.)  The first 
issue involves noise.  The applicant has stated that the patio will be open until 11:00 p.m. Sunday 
through Thursday, and until 12:00 a.m. on Friday and Saturday.  The applicant has also stated that 
music will be provided within the patio area, which will be turned off at 10:00 p.m.  The concern 
with noise involves the relatively close proximity of the proposed patio area to the existing single-
family homes on the east side of Bowie Drive and across Lies Road, which are about 400 feet 
away from the patio.  The applicant has stated that they will keep the music at a volume level that 
will only be audible in the patio area, and that they will need to be good neighbors since they want 
their neighbors to also be patrons of the bar and restaurant.  Staff is not suggesting that noise will 
be a problem; however it could become an issue if the music volume is not kept at an appropriate 
level.  Staff will suggest some conditions in the Recommendation section of this report aimed at 
minimizing the impact that the patio noise could have on the most proximate residents.  Staff 
encourages the Plan Commission to discuss the issue of noise with the applicant and indicate 
whether they are comfortable with the applicant’s approach toward addressing noise concerns.  It 
is worth noting that the Town Center hosts events on a regular basis that are much louder (weekly 
concerts, summer festival, etc.) than would be the patio operation. 
 
The second concern that staff has with respect to the patio operation involves the ability of the 
restaurant to properly monitor and control the activities of patrons in the patio area.  Note that the 
column and wrought iron fence detail plan (Exhibit B) indicates that the patio will be enclosed with 
a four-foot wrought iron fence with stone columns.  The overall commercial area site plan and floor 
plan indicates that customers will be able to access the building from one of two locations.  The 
main entrance will be at the southeast corner of the building, facing the intersection of Lies Road 
and Fountain View Drive.  The other entrance, which is the entrance most likely to be used by 
patrons who park in the lot on the west side of the building, is located just to the north of the 
proposed patio.  A sidewalk will be provided between the west side of the building and the west 
parking lot, which will allow for convenient customer access into the rear of the tenant spaces.  
The sidewalk is shown to lead to the rear door into the restaurant.  As a note, customers would not 
be able to enter the patio area directly; all patrons would first have to enter the restaurant through 
either the main entrance or the west entrance.  Please be aware, however, that Building Code 
regulations do require that an egress gate leading to the sidewalk be provided from the patio area.  
The applicant will need to coordinate the specific placement of the egress gate with the Chief 
Code Enforcement Officer.   
 
In review of the issue of containing customers within the patio area, staff notes that a five- or six-
foot tall wrought iron fence would do a better job of containing patio area patrons as opposed to 
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the four-foot fence being proposed, although staff expects few problems in this regard.  Ultimately, 
the manner in which the facility is operated and managed will determine whether any significant 
problems will arise with respect to the outdoor patio area.  The Village has other outdoor seating 
areas associated with bar and restaurant uses, and staff is not aware of ongoing problems at 
these businesses.  Staff encourages the Plan Commission to review the proposed operational plan 
for the patio area and indicate whether they are comfortable with this aspect of the business, or 
whether any modifications are necessary. 
  
With regard to the Special Use Permit for the bar and outdoor seating area, staff has reviewed the 
requests from an operational standpoint.  As stated, a bar component seems to be appropriate for 
the proposed Caribbean-themed restaurant, provided that the necessary liquor license is obtained.  
With respect to the outdoor patio area, this report has identified issues related to noise and patron 
control in the patio area.  We note that the applicant has agreed to limit the hours of operation for 
the patio as well as the hours that outdoor music will be provided.  Again, the Plan Commission 
should discuss this aspect of the proposal in more detail with the applicant if they have specific 
concerns.  It is staff’s position that the overall bar, grill and outdoor patio use is appropriate in the 
Fountains at Town Center commercial area, and that the business should be a popular 
establishment with Carol Stream residents and other people in the general area.  
 
Gary Avenue Corridor Review: 
 
The entire Fountains at Town Center development is included in the Gary Avenue Corridor 
Overlay District.  Comprehensive site, landscape and architectural plans for the buildings and 
property were reviewed and approved by the Plan Commission in 2004.  While a restaurant use 
with an outdoor seating area was discussed as a possibility during the review of the 
architectural plans for the commercial buildings, a patio was not specifically included on any of 
the plans that were approved.  Because the property is subject to the Gary Avenue Corridor 
regulations, and because the applicant is proposing to attach a patio to the west side of the west 
commercial building, the Plan Commission must review the plans that depict the patio 
construction.   
 
The proposed patio will modify the approved landscape, site and architectural design of the 
southwest corner of the west commercial building.  This section of the report will evaluate each 
of these factors in accordance with the direction provided in the Gary Avenue Corridor 
regulations. 
 
Exhibit F is a color rendering of the exterior view of the proposed patio area.  As seen in the 
rendering, the patio will be designed to very closely match the appearance of the building.  The 
rendering and the column and wrought iron fence detail plan (Exhibit B) indicate that the 
masonry columns will match the stone masonry used in the building.  Further, the wrought iron 
fence will match the wrought iron fencing used elsewhere in the overall development.  Finally, 
the applicant has also provided a representational picture (Exhibit E) of the patio table umbrella 
that will be used, which is in keeping with the intended Caribbean/tropical island theme. 
 
In review of the patio rendering and detail plans, staff finds that the patio has been designed to 
look as if it were part of the original building plans.  The construction materials will be of a high 
quality and will match the materials used in the building.  As such, we find the patio to be in 
compliance with the architectural standards of the Gary Avenue Corridor regulations.  The only 
question that staff has regarding the patio involves the vertical wall surface seen on the 
rendering, below the wrought iron fence.  Although the proposed landscape materials will likely 
obscure much of the view of this area, we question what material will be used on this vertical 
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surface.  We recommend that it not simply be unfinished poured concrete.  The applicant should 
be prepared to elaborate on this question at the Plan Commission meeting.  Finally, regarding 
the fence and column detail for the patio, it should be noted that if the Plan Commission 
determines that a fence taller than four feet is warranted, then the plans will need to be revised 
to reflect the taller height.   
 
Exhibit D-1 shows the landscape materials that would be installed around the patio, while 
Exhibit D-2 is a detail of the landscape plan that was originally approved without the patio.  Staff 
has reviewed the plans and found them to be very similar in terms of the type and quantity of 
landscape materials.  Also, we note that it is not intended or expected that the landscape 
materials would completely screen the patio area, especially since it has been designed to be 
an attractive addition to the building.  The revised landscape plan meets the requirements of the 
Gary Avenue Corridor landscape standards, and staff recommends approval of the revised plan. 
 
 
The proposed patio will have a minimal impact on the overall site design of the commercial 
area.  In comparing the revised landscape plan (Exhibit D-1) to the previously approved 
landscape plan (Exhibit D-2), the site design modifications are evident.  The modifications 
include, of course, the addition of the patio, and the addition of a patio gate/egress point with a 
sidewalk that connects to the main sidewalk on the west side of the building.  The proposed 
changes to the site design are in compliance with the Gary Avenue Corridor standards.   
 
In review of the requests for Special Use and Gary Avenue Corridor Review associated with the 
proposed bar and outdoor patio area, staff believes that the proposal is consistent with the 
Village’s vision for a bar and restaurant in the Fountains development.  As staff expects that the 
details involving noise and customer control will be addressed to the satisfaction of the Plan 
Commission and Village Board, we support the applicant’s requests for Special Use and Gary 
Avenue Corridor Review.   
 
Staff recommends approval of the Special Use Permit to allow for a restaurant with a bar and an 
outdoor seating area, and also of the Gary Avenue Corridor Review, subject to the following 
conditions: 

 

1. That separate building permits be obtained for all patio and fence construction; 

2. That all improvements and landscaping shall match the approved plans, except as the plans 
are modified by the Plan Commission or Village Board; 

3. That no live entertainment shall be permitted outdoors unless a separate specific approval is 
granted by the Village’s Administration Department; 

4. That the proper liquor license be obtained for the proposed bar use through the Village 
Clerk’s office; 

5. That the music for the patio area shall be turned off no later than 10:00 p.m. every evening; 

6. That the patio music be kept at a volume level that will not be audible from the residential 
properties to the north (Fountains townhomes), west (Autumn Ridge), and southwest (Bowie 
Drive/Western Trails);  

7. That the egress gate from the patio shall be constructed and located in accordance with all 
applicable provisions of the Building Code; 
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8. That the vertical wall surface on the exterior of the patio shall be of a suitable finished 
material other than unfinished concrete; 

9. That customers wishing to access the patio area must first enter the restaurant through one 
of the two main entrances, and that no direct exterior access to the patio shall be permitted;  

10. That the construction and operation of the bar and restaurant facility shall comply with all                   
state, county and Village codes and requirements.          

Commissioner Weiss said that he is happy to see that the first applicants for the commercial 
development at the Fountains at Town Center are Carol Stream residents.   He asked Mr. 
Bastian if all of the commercial areas designed with cross easements for all of the parking and 
Mr. Bastian said that it is.  Commissioner Weiss asked the petitioners if they have had any 
experience with restaurant operations.  Robert Sabalaskey said that he managed a family 
restaurant for ten years, doing everything from the back line to the front office.  More recently he 
has been a financial systems manager for Levy Restaurants down town and back office 
operations as well.  Jim Sabalaskey commented that he is the engineer. Commissioner Weiss 
asked what kind of signage will be permitted and Mr. Bastian said that each tenant space in the 
building will be allowed to have wall signs on their portion of the building and Town & Country 
Homes received a sign code variance for the height and location of the commercial signs initially 
and there will be a certain number of spaces for the various retailers to identify the businesses 
on the ground sign.  In regard to window signs, the sign code allows up to 50% of the window 
area can be covered with signs.  Commissioner Weiss asked if temporary signs will be allowed, 
such as “valet parking”.  Mr. Bastian said that code does not allow any A-frame or portable 
signs, however temporary banners are allowed a few times a year.  Commissioner Weiss asked 
if the patio area will be open during all regular restaurant hours and Mr. Sabalaskey said that 
the restaurant closes at least a couple of hours earlier during the week and one hour earlier on 
the weekend.  In response to the question about a sidewalk connection from the parking lot it 
was shown on the exhibits that there is sidewalk around the building allowing several entrances 
into the restaurant.  Commissioner Weiss said that he has a concern about the patio is the 
proximity to the park, Hampe Park.  This is a very desirable location for your business but he 
needs to see that there is control as to what is going on the patio and that there isn’t anyone 
that doesn’t belong there able to gain entrance.  Mr. Sabalaskey said that he believes that there 
will be a pond and fountain between this development and Hampe Park.  Mr. Bastian confirmed 
that. 
Commissioner Sutenbach asked how traffic will enter and park to enter the restaurant and Mr. 
Sabalaskey said that most of the parking will be at the back of the building.  He commented that 
the indication for handicapped parking does not seem to conveniently placed for access to the 
restaurant.  Mr. Bastian said that he agrees with that opinion and since they have not been 
striped yet, there are regulations that specify proximity to buildings and that is an adjustment 
that can be made so that handicapped accessible stalls be better located so as to more 
completely cover all buildings.  Commissioner Sutenbach asked  if valet service is 
contemplated, and Mr. Sabalaskey said that they would consider if it was necessary.  There was 
discussion in regard to the possibility of drop-off/pick-up patrons on Lies Road and it was 
determined that this would not be possible due to the amount of traffic.   It was also noted that 
entry would have to be from Fountainview Drive and depending on parked vehicles one could 
make a u-turn around the dividing feature or proceed north to go around the circle. 
Commissioner Sutenbach how staff tested for sound from this location and Mr. Bastian said that 
he and the Community Development Director went out and parked a vehicle in front of the 
building, at the southernmost  parking spot on the west side of Fountainview Drive with all of the 
windows and doors open and the stereo on and the Community Development Director was 
standing near the rear yard of the home at the east side of Bowie Drive, the northernmost yard 
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and nothing could be heard.  It was agreed that the traffic noise from Gary Avenue and/or Lies 
Road drowns out most noise and it would appear that noise will not be a problem.  
Commissioner Sutenbach said that his comments regarding the proposed four-foot wrought iron 
fence would be that four feet is acceptable since it any taller fence could interfere with views of 
the Town Center.    
Commissioner Michaelsen asked if there will booths or just tables and it was stated that there 
would just be tables.  Commissioner Michaelsen asked staff if neon signs are allowed in 
windows and Mr. Bastian replied that they are permitted in the Code.   Commissioner 
Michaelsen that asked the petitioner if they are going to use such signs and Mr. Sabalaskey 
said that they would not use such signs in the windows because it would detract from the views. 
Commissioner Michaelsen asked if there will be parking restriction as additional tenants move in 
and Mr. Bastian said that with any strip center, any individual business does not get to claim the 
spaces right in front of that location for their own customers use.  The PUD plan for this overall 
development does have a condition that indicates that the Village will closely monitor the issue 
of parking to determine if any problems come up with the uses that are requested for the rest of 
the commercial area.  Some of the options that were brought up initially were possibly to allow 
cars to be valet parked at the Town Center parking lot at times where there are no events 
occurring.    It has not been approved, but there are several alternatives that can also be 
considered.  Commissioner Michaelsen asked if there will be cross walks on Fountainview Drive 
and Mr. Bastian said that there will be crosswalks.  Commissioner Michaelsen asked if the 
speakers would be mounted speakers or rock speakers and it was stated that they would 
probably be rock speakers, down low but it has not been definitely determined.  Mr. Sabalaskey 
said that since the theme of the bar will be a tropical, relaxing atmosphere, it would not be in 
keeping to have the music blasting.  In regard to having live entertainment, it would only be on 
weekends and indoors, not outside.   
Commissioner Vora asked the distance from the restaurant to where they did the test and Mr. 
Bastian said that it was more than 400 feet, and Commissioner Vora said that it was not an 
accurate decibel test.  Mr. Bastian  agreed but said that the intention was not to put restrictive 
conditions for the restaurant.  Commissioner Vora asked if the distance from the high school 
was sufficient to allow liquor sales and Mr. Bastian said that would be considered in the 
application for a liquor license application. 
Chairman Bentz commented that he feels that the four-foot fence around the outdoor patio is 
sufficient, since anything over that might affect a prison bar effect.  He stated that from the 
original letter is appears that this will be a bar that serves food rather than a restaurant that has 
a bar, and asked the petitioner to explain their intent.  Mr. Sabalaskey said that their hope is that 
this will be more of a family type of place where families can enjoy a drink and have something 
to eat and can bring the kids as well.  So it is anticipated to be  a restaurant with a bar.  He said 
that they are working on the menu but will start out with soups, sandwiches, appetizers and 
pizza.  
Commissioner Michaelsen commented that with the bar right in the middle, he is not sure he 
would bring young children into this kind of a setting.  Mr. Sabalaskey said that as a Caribbean 
bar it is as they have them in the Caribbean with tables around the bar.   This will be the same  
except that the tables will be behind the bar. 
Commissioner Sutenbach asked if this will be a non-smoking bar and was told that at this point 
there will not be any restrictions on smoking.  If it appears that there are objections, they will try 
to have separate smoking and non-smoking areas.  Commissioner Sutenbach asked if there will 
be carry out available and was told that there will not be any carryout at the outset, possibly 
later.   
Commissioner Weiss asked if the developer is going to build out this whole section first .  Mr. 
Bastian said that the permits were issued very recently and the developer is going to build both 
east and west commercial buildings at the same time.  The north commercial buildings that are 
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on the plans have not been approved on any level, so before anything can be developed that 
plans would have to come before this Board for recommendation to the Village Board as well as 
Gary Avenue Corridor Review.  Commissioner Weiss asked if the Police Department does spot 
checks of liquor license holders for serving under age patrons and was told that they do so on a 
regular basis.                                     
Commissioner Weiss moved and Commissioner Sutenbach made the second to recommend 
approval of a special use permit for a restaurant with bar and outdoor seating area  at 1022 
Fountain View Drive in accordance with staff recommendations.  The results of the roll call vote 
were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Commissioners Weiss, Michaelsen, Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Abstain: 1 Commissioner Vora 
 Absent: 2 Commissioners Spink and Hundhausen 
 
The petitioner was reminded that this matter will be heard by the Village Board at their meeting 
on November 7, 2005 and was advised to attend that meeting. 
 
Commissioner Weiss moved and Commissioner Sutenbach made the second approve the Gary 
Avenue Corridor Review for 1022 Fountain View Drive as presented.   The results of the roll call 
vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Commissioners Weiss, Michaelsen, Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Abstain: 1 Commissioner Vora 
 Absent: 2 Commissioners Spink and Hundhausen 
 
        
#05252 Auto Zone, Inc., Lot 14 in Pasquinelli’s Army Trail Road 
  Rezoning – B-2 to B-3 
  Planned Unit Development Plan – Final 
 
Michael Caldwell of Marchris Engineering on behalf of Auto Zone, Inc. was sworn in as a 
witness in this matter. Mr. Caldwell explained that they are requesting rezoning from B-2 to B-3 
on the last lot in the Pasquinelli 2nd Subdivision and a  final Planned Unit Development Plan .  
He stated that this is an auto parts retail center and described the elevation plan, the landscape 
plan, noting that there are no variations be requested, with the exception of relief from planting 
the four evergreen shrubs around the trash enclosure since that location for planting them is not 
on their property. 
There were no comments or questions from those in attendance at the call for public hearing. 
Mr. Bastian stated that Michael Caldwell of Marchris Engineering, on behalf of Auto Zone Inc., 
has filed an application seeking approval of rezoning and a Final Planned Unit Development 
Plan for the proposed development of a 7,400 square foot Auto Zone auto parts store on Lot 14 
of Pasquinelli’s 2nd Resubdivision.  The 1.3-acre property is located on the south side of Army 
Trail Road, about 600 feet west of Kuhn Road and immediately west of the 10,650 square foot 
retail strip center built by Mid-Northern Equities earlier this year.  While the property is currently 
zoned B-2 General Retail District, an auto parts store is only listed as a permitted use in the B-3 
Service District.  As such, the applicant is requesting that the property be rezoned to the B-3 
Service District.  Also, because the entire commercial subdivision was approved as a Planned 
Unit Development, the applicant is requesting approval of the Final Planned Unit Development 
Plan for the site.   
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Rezoning: 
 
As stated, the applicant has filed a request to rezone the property from B-2 General Retail 
District to B-3 Service District.  This request is necessary because the proposed use, an 
automobile parts store, is not listed as either a permitted or Special Use in the B-2 General 
Retail District.  An automobile parts store is, however, listed as a permitted use in the B-3 
Service District.  As a note, the property at the southeast corner of Army Trail Road and Kuhn 
Road was rezoned from B-2 to B-3 a few years ago to accommodate the Citgo/7-11 gas station 
and convenience store.   
 
In evaluating rezoning requests, one factor that staff considers is the land use recommendation 
of the Future Land Use Plan.  For this property, the Future Land Use Plan recommends a 
commercial land use.  The requested B-3 Service District zoning classification falls within the 
commercial land use category, and the proposed automobile parts store use is a commercial 
use.  In staff’s view, the rezoning request essentially amounts to a fine-tuning of the zoning of 
the property to allow the particular use in this case.  As such, staff can support the requested 
zoning change from B-2 to B-3. 
 
Final Planned Unit Development Plan: 
 
A Special Use for Planned Unit Development was approved for Pasquinelli’s original 
subdivision, which encompasses about 42 acres of land located generally south of Army Trail 
Road along Kuhn Road, south to Woodhill Drive.  The commercial portion of the development 
along Army Trail Road is included in the Planned Unit Development.  In January of 2004, the 
Village Board approved the Preliminary Planned Unit Development Plan for the 9.5-acre 
commercial area west of Kuhn Road, which is included in this packet as Sheet PS-2.  The 
individual developers of four out of the five separate lots within the commercial subdivision have 
received Final PUD Plan approval, and construction activities are complete on two of the lots 
(for a bank and retail strip center) and are in progress on two other lots (for a daycare and retail 
strip center).   
 
At this time, the applicant has filed a request seeking approval of the Final Planned Unit 
Development Plan for the last remaining vacant commercial lot west of Kuhn Road, which is Lot 
14.  Auto Zone, Inc., is proposing to construct and occupy a 7,400 square foot automobile parts 
store as seen on the Geometric/Final PUD Plan, Sheet CE-3.  Access to the new store would 
take place through one of two points off of the north-south access drive that connects to Army 
Trail Road.  Access to the store could also take place through the private east-west drive that 
leads to Kuhn Road.   
 
With respect to parking, the Zoning Code requires 30 parking spaces for the 7,400 square foot 
retail auto parts store use.  The Final PUD Plan shows 43 parking spaces including two 
handicapped accessible stalls, which exceeds the Zoning Code parking requirement.  
Regarding landscaping, the Landscape Plan (Sheet LS-1) indicates that the 4% parking lot 
greenspace standard will be exceeded, and the landscape design themes established for the 
other commercial lots in this overall development have also been continued on this site.  Twelve 
deciduous trees will be planted on the property, and the shrub and bush pattern found along the 
parkways and parking lots within the overall development are shown on this site.   
 
Regarding the building elevations, Sheet A-2 indicates that the building will be constructed 
almost entirely from brick, with some glass areas found on the north and east elevations.  Black 
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metal canopies will be provided above all glass areas as a decorative accent and to protect 
customers entering and exiting the store during periods of inclement weather.  The brick used in 
the construction of the building will match the brick used on the other buildings within the overall 
commercial development.  The elevation plan shows that a six-foot tall trash enclosure will be 
constructed using the same brick that is used in the building, and that the enclosure will have a 
decorative cast stone coping.  The Final PUD Plan (Sheet CE-3) shows the location of the 
enclosure adjacent to the south end of the building, and the Landscape Plan (Sheet LS-1) 
indicates that nine, four-foot tall evergreen shrubs will be planted around the enclosure.  
Another notable aspect of the plan includes sidewalks being extended and connected along 
Army Trail Road and along the west side of the north-south access drive, which will complete 
the sidewalk network throughout the overall commercial development.   
 
Finally, regarding signage, Sheets SN-1 and SN-2 depict the proposed wall and ground signage 
for the building and site.  The wall signage will consist of channel letters, while the ground sign 
will be six feet in height and include a brick base that will match the brick used in the building.  
The only condition that staff recommends regarding advertising signage is that there should be 
a note added to the Final PUD Plan stating that signage is subject to a separate building 
permitting process from the main building permit.   
 
With respect to the retail automobile parts store use, staff generally finds the use to be 
appropriate and acceptable for the proposed location.  The building architecture has been 
designed to be relatively simple yet attractive, and the proposed landscape materials will 
enhance the appearance of the site.  The only potential concern that staff has, which is not 
uncommon with retail auto parts stores, is the possibility that customers will install parts or 
otherwise work on their vehicles in the parking lot.  Staff believes that this sort of activity is not 
appropriate at this location, and is therefore recommending as a condition that a sign be posted 
near the entrance to the building that will inform customers that repairs and parts installation are 
not permitted on the premises.  Note #3 on the Final PUD Plan indicates that such a sign will be 
posted on the property. 
 
 
Final PUD Plan Review Process: 
In comparing the Final PUD Plan (Sheet CE-3) for Auto Zone to the approved Preliminary PUD 
Plan for Lot 14 within the overall development (Sheet PS-2), it is clear that the plans are not 
exactly the same.  The approved Preliminary PUD Plan depicts what appears to be a fast food 
restaurant with drive-up window service, whereas the proposed Final PUD Plan depicts a retail 
auto parts store.  While the uses and site layouts shown on the Preliminary and Final PUD 
Plans are not identical, staff believes that the Zoning Code regulations governing the review of 
Final PUD Plans are intended to be interpreted in a general manner as opposed to in a more 
strict way.  Following this approach, the plans are similar in that each contains a single retail 
user with adequate parking and access to the existing private roadway system.  Also consistent 
with this thinking is that the proposed Auto Zone use will meet or exceed all of the Zoning Code 
standards of the requested B-3 Service District zoning category.  As such, since the uses are 
similar in that there will be a single retail business in a stand alone building, and since all 
applicable Zoning Code standards will be met, staff does not find the proposed Final PUD Plan 
to be substantially changed from the approved Preliminary PUD Plan.  Accordingly, we believe 
that if desired, the Plan Commission can report to the Village Board that the Final Plan is in 
substantial compliance with the Preliminary Plan.  Further, staff does not believe that any further 
public hearing is necessary regarding the proposed development. 
 
Summary: 
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To accommodate the proposed Auto Zone auto parts store, rezoning to B-3 and approval of the 
Final Planned Unit Development Plan are necessary.  Based upon the plans and information 
provided, staff can support both requests. 
 
Staff recommends approval of the rezoning from B-2 General Retail District to B-3 Service District 
and also of the Final Planned Unit Development Plan, subject to the following conditions: 
 

1. That the PUD Plan be revised to include a note stating that all signage and the trash 
enclosure shall be subject to a separate permitting and review process from the main 
building permit; 

2. That the installation of auto parts and/or automobile repairs shall be prohibited on the Auto 
Zone premises, and that a sign stating this restriction shall be posted at the main entrance 
to the building; 

3. That no merchandise shall be stored or displayed outdoors on the property;  
4. That the landscape materials must be installed and maintained in accordance with the 

approved Landscape Plan (Sheet LS-1); 
5. That the improvements shall be constructed in accordance with the approved Final PUD 

Plan, Landscape Plan, Building Elevations Plan and Signage Plans; and 
6. That the construction of the building and operation of the business shall comply with all 

applicable codes and regulations of the state, county and Village. 
 
Commissioner Vora asked if there is adequate parking and was told that 30 spaces are required 
and the plan shows 43 spaces to be provided.  
Commissioner Michaelsen said that he would like to see accent stone be included so that this will 
match the other buildings.  Mr. Bastian suggested that the Citgo building and the others could be 
used by the architect as a template for the color or design scheme.  Commissioner Michaelsen 
asked if the entire dumpster area has to be screened since the space for the four evergreens is not 
a part of this property. Mr. Bastian commented that from the staff standpoint, while it is not 
uncommon to have evergreens around trash enclosures,   this would match the brick of the 
building.  The only solution would be to get written permission from the adjacent property owner 
since there is no other room to move the enclosure.  Commissioner Michaelsen said that there 
would definitely have to be appropriate signage forbidding any outdoor repair of vehicles, 
Commissioner Sutenbach commented that this footprint has a less intensive use than the original 
fast food use.  In regard to a drive aisle in the back of the building, Mr. Bastian said that the 
Building Official has reviewed the plans from the standpoint of making sure that there would be no 
conflict with Building Codes because the size and use of this building it does require circulation all 
the way around the building.  The deliveries would take place through the two doors on the south 
side of the building. 
Commissioner Weiss asked if there will be signs on the windows and it was noted that the 
windows are frosted and therefore signs would not be visible.  Commissioner Weiss asked Mr. 
Bastian if the B-3 is only for this use and he was told that that is correct.  In response to the 
question as to whether the property would revert back to B-2, Mr. Bastian said that it would not 
automatically revert and for any other user it would have to apply for a zoning change.  
Chairman Bentz asked if there are any architectural features that tie this building to the building 
next to it as far as the color of the brick or whatever.  Mr. Bastian said that the brick color is the 
same.  This plan shows the use of cast stone capping elements and some different column-type 
features that will play off of what has been done next door.  He added that they could add some of 
the coining features, as suggested by Commissioner Michaelsen.  If the Plan Commission is 
inclined they can strengthen the recommendation in the conditions section to suggest that they pull 
in one or more of additional decorative elements as are found on the building next door.   
Commissioner Michaelsen commented that the roof top equipment parapet should be such that 
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equipment cannot be seen from Army Trail Road.  Mr. Caldwell asked about which direction and 
Commissioner Michaelsen said from all four directions. 
Commissioner Sutenbach asked if the residents to the west in Hanover Park were noticed about 
this proposed project and was told that they were. 
Commissioner Michaelsen said that there should be a sign posted on the enclosure that doors 
should be open only when in use. 
Commissioner Michaelsen moved and Commissioner Sutenbach made the second to 
recommend approval of the rezoning from B-2 to B-3 and the final Planned Unit Development 
Plan with amendments to the conditions to include additional accents to building corners and to 
have roof top elements screened from view in all directions and to eliminated the four evergreen 
trees on the south side of the trash enclosure.    The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Commissioners Vora, Weiss, Michaelsen, Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 2 Commissioners Spink, and Hundhausen 
 
The petitioner was reminded that this matter will be heard by the Village Board at their meeting 
on November 7, 2005 and was advised to attend that meeting. 
 
Commissioner Michaelsen moved and Commissioner Sutenbach made the second to close the 
public hearing.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Commissioners Vora, Weiss, Michaelsen, Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 2 Commissioners Spink, and Hundhausen 
 
 
 
New Business: 
 
Discuss cancellation of 11/14/05 and 12/26/05 meetings 
Commissioner Weiss moved and Commissioner Sutenbach made the second to cancel the 
meetings on November 14, 2005 and December 26, 2005.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Commissioners Vora, Weiss, Michaelsen, Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 2 Commissioners Spink, and Hundhausen 
 
There will be regular meetings on November 28, 2005 and December 12, 2005, and there will 
be a Holiday Gathering for the Commissioners following the meeting on December 12th. 
 
At 9:35 p.m. Commissioner Sutenbach moved and Commissioner Michaelsen made the second 
to adjourn.  The motion passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
 
       FOR THE COMBINED BOARD 
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Village of Carol Stream 
Interdepartmental Memo 

 
 
 
 
DATE:  November 5, 2005 
 
TO:   Joseph E. Breinig, Village Manager 
 
FROM:  Christopher M. Oakley, Asst. to the Village Manager 
 
RE:   Financial Assistance Request – Carol Stream Arts  
  
Carol Stream Arts (CSA) has requested financial assistance in the amount of $1,500 to 
support, encourage and promote their upcoming local arts programming.  CSA currently 
hosts a writers group of visiting authors who share their literary knowledge and skills 
with local apprentice writers. CSA has partnered with the Park District to sponsor 
transportation to the Paramount Arts Center in Aurora for a dance performance, the 
Steel Beam Theater in St. Charles for local theater as well as the a performance by the 
Chicago Sinfonietta at the performing arts center at Dominican University in River 
Forest.  The Village has also partnered with CSA to support kid’s programming at the 
Culture Counts Festival as well as at the Kid’s Oktoberfest.  
 
This one-time funding request could be accommodated from unencumbered money in 
the Legislative Board budget.  In the past CSA has held a couple of Fine Arts Festivals 
(they are putting that on hold for this upcoming year and returning to it the following 
year)and are looking to host a H.S. Band event at the Town Center in October as part of 
the 2006 Illinois Arts Week.   
 





















 

ORDINANCE NO.     
 

AN ORDINANCE REZONING PROPERTY FROM  
B-2 GENERAL RETAIL DISTRICT TO B-3 SERVICE DISTRICT 

(LOT 14 PASQUINELLI’S 2ND RESUBDIVISION) 
 

  
 WHEREAS, Michael Caldwell of Marchris Engineering, on behalf of Auto Zone, 

Inc., has requested approval of a zoning change from B-2 General Retail District to B-3 

Service District in accordance with Section 16-15-7 of the Carol Stream Zoning Code 

to allow the construction of a Auto Zone retail auto parts store; and 

 WHEREAS, pursuant to property legal notice, on October 24, 2005, the 

Combined Plan Commission/Zoning Board of Appeals considered this rezoning and 

has determined that the rezoning is in conformance with the future land use plan, is 

compatible with other adjacent commercially zoned property, and will not pose a 

detrimental effect to the general public, nor have a negative effect on property values 

in the area; and 

 WHEREAS, the Combined Board has filed its minutes regarding approval of this 

request for rezoning with the Corporate Authorities and has recommended that this 

rezoning be approved; and 

 WHEREAS, the corporate authorities find that the granting of this rezoning 

would not be inconsistent with surrounding uses nor be contrary to the intent of the 

Zoning Code of the Village. 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF 

TRUSTEES OF THE VILLAGE OF CAROL STREAM, DUPAGE COUNTY, ILLINOIS, IN 

THE EXERCISE OF ITS HOME RULE POWERS, as follows: 

 SECTION 1:  That the property described in Section 1 of this Ordinance, 

commonly known as the south side of Army Trail Road, 600 feet west of Kuhn Road, 

be granted rezoning from B-2 General Retail District to B-3 Service District. 



LEGAL DESCRIPTION 
Lot 14 is Pasquinelli’s Central Park Second Resubdivision, 
being a Resubdivision of part of the northwest quarter of 
Section 19 and of Lot 5 in Pasquinelli’s Central Park, being 
a subdivision of part of the east half of Section 19, 
Township 40 North, Range 10, East of the Third Principal 
Meridian, according to the Plat of said Pasquinelli’s Central 
Park Second Resubdivision recorded June 9, 2004 as 
Document R2004-154147 in DuPage County, Illinois. 

 

 SECTION 2:  This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after the 

passage, approval and publication in pamphlet form as provided by law, provided, 

however, that this Ordinance is executed by the owners of the subject property or 

such other party in interest, consenting to and agreeing to be bound by the terms and 

conditions contained within this Ordinance.  Such execution and delivery to the 

Village shall take place within sixty (60) days after the passage and approval of this 

Ordinance, or within such extension of time as may be granted by the corporate 

authorities by motion. 

 SECTION 3:  That failure of the owner or other party in interest, or a 

subsequent owner or other party in interest, to comply with the terms of this 

Ordinance, after execution of said Ordinance, shall subject the owner or party in 

interest to the penalties set forth in Section 16-17-7, A and B of the Village of Carol 

Stream Zoning Code after notice and public hearing in accordance with the procedures 

required by statute and the Carol Stream Zoning Code. 

  PASSED AND APPROVED THIS 7TH DAY OF NOVEMBER 2005. 
  
  AYES:   
 
  NAYS:   
 
  ABSENT:  
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      Ross Ferraro, Mayor 
 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
      
Janice Koester, Village Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
I,      , being the owner or other party of interest of the 
        (please print) 
property legally described within this Ordinance, having read a copy of the Ordinance, 
do hereby accept, concur and agree to develop and use the subject property in 
accordance with the terms of this Ordinance. 
 
            
       (Date)     (Signature) 
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